PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, December 18, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 18, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Swearing-In Ceremony: Fire Department

Town Manager Mark Sylvia introduced the swearing-in ceremony for six Fire Department Battalion Chiefs.  The appointment of these new officers, Mr. Sylvia noted, represents a significant time in Plymouth’s fire service, as the new command and deployment enhancements provided by these battalion chiefs will exemplify why Plymouth’s Fire Department has become a model for many communities throughout the Commonwealth.
Fire Chief G. Edward Bradley praised the newly-appointed battalion chiefs for achieving a level of training and experience to which other firefighters within the department can aspire.  For those who questioned the creation of these new positions, Chief Bradley clarified, the battalion chiefs will create a clear chain of command—both within the department and during emergencies—that will greatly improve the department’s operations and service provision to the benefit of staff and residents alike.  

Town Clerk Laurence Pizer presided over the swearing-in ceremony and led the following new battalion chiefs through the oath of service: Donald E. Brown, Michael A. Young, Kevin T. Murphy, Daniel C. Braley, Stanley E. Eldridge, and Kevin G. Hurley.  Chief Bradley invited family members to assist in the traditional pinning of the battalion chief badges.

Members of Board extended their congratulations to the new battalion chiefs.
Town Manager’s Report

Online Payment Services Available – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that, with the issuance of 3rd quarter real estate and personal property bills, Plymouth’s taxpayers will be able to make their payments on-line using the Town’s On-Line Services section of the web site.  Like with the dump sticker / beach sticker function, he explained, taxpayers will be able to make payments using a credit card or a check on-line.

Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town also has plans to handle “Septic System As-Built Request Forms” for the Health Department and a variety of certificates for the Town Clerk’s office.  Additionally, he noted, his staff is working with the School Department on providing certain school transactions online, and a Website Re-Design committee comprised of Town staff from various departments has been formed to make proposals for the improvement of the Town’s website.

Public Hearing on DPW Infrastructure Management Plan – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Department of Public Works will hold a public hearing on January 28, 2008 at 6:30 p.m. in the Plymouth Public Library’s Otto Fehlow Meeting Room to receive comments on the 2008 Infrastructure Management Plan.  The Infrastructure Management Plan, he said, is a document identifying the paving, road repair, sidewalk construction, and drainage improvements that will be constructed on Public Roads over the coming year.  Mr. Sylvia encouraged citizens to submit written requests to the Town Engineer’s Office no later than January 4, 2008.

Plymouth’s “Commonwealth Capital” Score – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town of Plymouth received a Commonwealth Capital score of 112.   Plymouth, he reported, ranks 4th (tied with Framingham), based on the filings of 78 communities to date.  Only Northampton, Barnstable, and Ipswich have higher scores, Mr. Sylvia added, and Plymouth improved upon its previous year’s ranking of 5th.   The Commonwealth Capital score, Mr. Sylvia explained, is considered as a significant factor in the competition for state grants, and this places Plymouth in a great position to acquire funds for important community projects.

Buffer Zone Protection Grant – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town is a recipient of a 2006 Buffer Zone Protection Program (BZPP) grant for the implementation of our approved Buffer Zone Plan (BZP) and our Vulnerability Reduction Purchasing Plan (VRPP) in the amount of $179,550 for the following Police and Fire projects:

 

· Plymouth PD: Enhancements to Communications Control System /Dispatch Center (approximately $106,164.32) – Mr. Sylvia said that this is a legacy project continuing from the 2005 BZPP Project Program.  These funds, he said, will be used in place of funds previously approved through the FY2008 CIP.  

 

· Plymouth Fire: Build out of AVL (Automated Vehicle Locater) System and linked Mobile Data-Terminal and Server System (approx: $73,385.68) – This project, Mr. Sylvia explained, along with other Department projects, will look to give all PFD apparatus and EOC integrated GPS/AVL integrated technology, improving response and tactical incident decision-making.  

130 Court Street Properties – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town has issued a Request for Proposals (RFP) for its 130 and 130 Rear Court Street properties.  Proposals, he said, will be accepted for either or both parcels by 11:00 a.m. on January 4, 2008. 

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested five (5) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for the following dates from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.: December 21, 22, 28, 29, and 31, 2007.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved five (5) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Our House Services for the following dates: December 21, 22, 28, 29, and 31, 2007.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· North American Grappling Association, 36 Saner Road, Marlborough, CT, Kipp Kollar, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for January 19, 2008 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a mixed martial arts event to be held at Memorial Hall.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for the North American Grappling Association for January 29, 2008.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire (Renewals)

· Habilitation Assistance Corporation, 434 Court Street, Allen Eddy, Manager, requested the following licenses:
· One (1) Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

· Applying for a total of 36 vehicles (33 Livery vehicles and 3 Taxi vehicles)

All vehicles have been inspected.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit and Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) Permits for 36 vehicles (33 Livery vehicles and 3 Taxi vehicles) for Habilitation Assistance Corporation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the October 16, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Selectman Malaguti made note that he would abstain from voting upon the minutes of October 16, 2008, as he did not attend that meeting.
Request to Waive Cable Franchise License Requirement – The Board waived the 60-day requirement to advertise nationally, as mandated by the Department of Telecommunications and Energy (DTE), for a cable franchise license, and resolved to issue a letter of notification to DTE that such waiver has been approved.  This action will expedite the process by which a cable service provider may negotiate a contract with the Town of Plymouth, without removing any of the Board’s authority in such negotiations.   

Wild Animal Permit / MacMillan – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Marla MacMillan of 15 Clyfton Street for her American Staffordshire Terrier.  Ms. MacMillan has provided proof of the requisite insurance coverage and signed the Release & Acknowledgement of Liability form.  The Animal Control Officer has reviewed the application and recommends approval of this permit.

Wild Animal Permit / Huckins – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Joseph Huckins, Jr. of 71 Seven Hills Road, Apt. 1, for his American Staffordshire Terrier.  Mr. Huckins has provided proof of the requisite insurance coverage and signed the Release & Acknowledgement of Liability form.  The Animal Control Officer has reviewed the application and recommends approval of this permit.

Wild Animal Permit / Paulding – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Dennis & Lisa Paulding of 41 Hood Drive for their two (2) Pit Bull Terriers.  The Pauldings have provided proof of the requisite insurance coverage and signed the Release & Acknowledgement of Liability form.  The Animal Control Officer has reviewed the application and recommends approval of this permit.

Annual Forefather’s Day Procession – The Board granted permission to the Old Colony Club to hold its annual Forefather’s Day Procession from 25 Court Street to the top of Cole’s Hill, where a ceremonial cannon will be fired.  The Old Colony Club has provided notice of this event to the Police and Fire Departments, and will have all necessary permits in place.

Tax Classification Hearing
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing on property tax classification.

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town is required hold the classification hearing each year.  He then introduced the Town’s Finance Director, Lynne Barrett, and the Town’s Director of Assessing, Anne Dunn, who would provide the presentation for the Board.

Ms. Dunn noted that the purpose of the annual classification hearing is to adopt the Town’s tax policy by allocating or classifying the tax levy among property types.  She explained that, in order for the Town to discuss and set the fiscal year 2008 tax rate, the Board of Selectmen must first decide whether the Town will have a single/unified or multiple/split tax rate.  A split tax rate, she explained, would set different rates between the property classes—essentially between residential and commercial properties—while a unified tax rate, which the Town currently has, implements the same tax rate for all of the property classes.
With the assistance of a projected presentation, Ms. Dunn provided:

· An overview of key changes to the Town’s tax rate and valuations
· Data on property valuation based on the different property classes in Plymouth 
· The percentages by which each class makes up the Town’s total property valuations

· Residential and commercial data spanning back to fiscal year 2004, including average tax bills, average valuations, and the number of property parcels

· Classification considerations, including the Entergy agreement; the diversity of the tax base; the ability of the commercial base to absorb a shift to a split tax rate; and the long-term perspective on whether to maintain a split rate or fluctuate between single / split   

Ms. Dunn explained that, in order to keep the average residential tax bill the same as the previous year, the Town would have to shift 14% of the tax burden to its commercial base.  The town’s commercial and industrial establishments comprise only a little more than 19% of the Town’s tax base, she noted, while the residential base comprises 78%.  If the Board were to choose a split tax rate and shift 14% of the tax burden to its commercial base, she reported, the change would result in a decrease of $143.72 in the average residential tax bill and an increase of $1,375.52 in the average commercial/industrial bill.   
Ms. Dunn offered the Finance Department’s recommendation that the Board maintain a single/unified tax rate, based on three factors:

· It is unlikely that the Town’s commercial tax base could absorb a tax shift/increase of such magnitude required to provide any substantial relief to residential taxpayers

· A shift to a split tax rate could trigger a clause contingency within the Entergy PILOT (Payment In Lieu Of Taxes), potentially allowing Entergy to seek release from the agreement
· One of the principles of shifting the tax burden is that it should be done with a long-term perspective; if a tax shift to a split rate is adopted, it should be part of a long-term financial plan and should not be changed.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.
Robert Alford expressed concerns about the tax burden on Plymouth’s residents and questioned why the Town’s financial state appears to be so beholden to the Entergy agreement.  He suggested that Entergy’s compensation to the Town reflect the seriousness of the safety issues posed by the nuclear facility.

Gene Lane pointed to shifting assessment valuations and tax rates that, in his opinion, appear to have created a ‘yo-yo’ effect on tax bills.  He suggested that the Town try to bring the assessment values and tax rates in line so that all of the Town’s property classes / tax bases see the same average increase.  
Tom Wallace, chairman of the Board of the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce, recommended against a split tax rate.  He pointed out that, under the Town’s current zoning, the land available for commercial and industrial purposes is nearly maxed-out, and he expressed concerns over whether a limited commercial and industrial base could absorb a change to a split tax rate.  

Seeing no further comment from the public, Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to questions or comments from the members of the Board.
Selectman Malaguti echoed the Finance Department’s concerns about shifting the tax burden, noting that, with 17,500 residences and 717 businesses, the shift would deal a significant blow to the business base before residents would see any minimal relief.  

Selectman Malaguti made a motion to retain a single/unified tax rate.  Chairman Quintal called for discussion.
Chairman Quintal noted that he understands how the taxpayers feel, and he acknowledged how the unique circumstance created by the agreement with the nuclear power plant is confusing to many residents.

Selectman Tavares said that he could not favor a split tax rate, in consideration of the differing tax bases and lack of commercial growth potential.  He noted his belief that the Town of Plymouth has historically done a great job in keeping its budget in pace with its growth, and he recommended that staff continue this practice to curb tax increases. 
Selectman Machado seconded Selectman Malaguti’s motion to maintain a single/unified tax rate.  The Board unanimously approved the motion, 4-0-0.    

Discussion on 1,000 Acres / Film Studio Project
Chairman Quintal introduced a joint meeting with the Planning Board to discuss the 1,000 Acres site.  

Present for the Planning Board:
Marc Garrett, Vice Chairman
Paul McAlduff

Larry Rosenblum

Loring Tripp

Marc Garrett called the meeting of the Planning Board to order.
Mr. Sylvia explained that this discussion would be the first in a series of several sessions between the Selectmen and the Planning Board that will occur during the process of reviewing the future of the 1,000 Acres parcel and the Good News Holdings proposal to build a motion picture studio at the site.  Mr. Sylvia reported that he and Lee Hartmann (Director of Planning & Development) are coordinating an internal effort to meet regularly with MassDevelopment and Good News Holdings to discuss plans.  Additionally, he said, the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee continues to meet on Wednesday evenings, and he and his staff intend to interact further with various stakeholders to encourage dialogue with the community as it relates to the site.   
Mr. Sylvia introduced Larissa Brown, Chief Planner for the consulting firm of Goody Clancy, and Ed Starzec from MassDevelopment, who would facilitate a discussion between the Selectmen and the Planning Board on their goals for and concerns about the 1,000 Acres site.

Ms. Brown provided a brief context of the 1,000 Acres within Plymouth’s Master Plan, during which she noted that the site was indicated as a location for commercial expansion.   She reviewed the points within the Town’s Master Plan that encouraged an increase of growth and development in viable areas, and she asked the members of both boards to begin thinking about the future they envision for the site.

Mr. Starzec briefly reviewed the history of MassDevelopment’s involvement with the 1,000 Acres matter, and noted that, after conducting a first-phase study of the site, their team of consultants identified three major issues relevant to future development: 

· Highway Interchange from Route 25 – Mr. Starzec noted that there are no fundamental factors that preclude the establishment of a highway interchange from Route 25.  MassDevelopment, he said, is looking at a fourth interchange concept, as a result of feedback from the community.

· Rare Species – Mr. Starzec explained that the existence of rare pine barren habitats and species may limit the development of the site to 450-500 acres.
· Tax Title Issues – The clearing of tax-title issues on the myriad of parcels that make up the site is estimated to cost $150 per parcel, Mr. Starzec said.  This translates roughly to $85,000 for the entire site.    

Mr. Starzec added that a letter of agreement between the Town and MassDevelopment for a second phase study is in the works but not yet executed.  During this second phase study, he explained, MassDevelopment will take a closer look into the interchange and rare species factors. 
Ms. Brown returned to the podium and engaged the members of both boards to share their goals and concerns on the following topics relating to the future of the 1,000 Acres site:

· Development
· Infrastructure and municipal service demands
· Fiscal impacts

· Site access and transportation

· Community character

· Environmental protection and enhancement
· Secondary growth impacts

Chairman Quintal outlined his priorities that any development on the 1,000 acres site bring: jobs; education/workforce development; a connection to the Town’s historic downtown and tourism industry; and infrastructure that will benefit—not burden—the taxpayers.  Chairman Quintal discouraged “big box” retail and sprawl and suggested that there be a plan to include conservation of the natural habitat, wherever possible.   
Mr. Garrett expressed favor for a well-planed, self-sufficient, campus-style development that is harmonious to the sensitivities of the land and character of the area.  He recommended that the Town consider the resource consumption and cumulative impacts of any proposed development for the site, versus its ability to replace or use renewable resources.

Selectman Tavares discouraged “big box” retail and residential development at the site, and he expressed concerns about transportation access and the demands placed on the Town’s emergency services.   If a unique plan like that of the motion picture studio had not been proposed, he said, he would not be interested in developing the site, with its proximity to such a rural area.  Selectman Tavares expressed his desire that any development of the 1,000 Acres site bring economic gains to the community while fitting the character of the surrounding neighborhoods and community-at-large.
Mr. Rosenblum noted his major concern as being the impact brought by the potential construction of an interchange from Route 25 to the site.   Considering with the forthcoming A.D. Makepeace Development, he said, access to and development of this site will likely bring added pressures to a region of the Town that has few existing services.  Mr. Rosenblum recommended that the Town consider prescriptive zoning for a unique use at the 1,000 Acres parcel that will prevent further risks for unwanted development, and he encouraged green uses and sustainable planning at the site.
Selectman Malaguti noted that he would like to encourage any kind of development that will generate positive revenue and produce high-paying jobs for the Town.  He discouraged residential growth and expressed concerns for the high cost of infrastructure that the development of this area will demand.   He suggested that the Town look into grants and available funds that might offset the costs of providing necessary services—a wind farm, for example—to the site.
Mr. McAlduff echoed Selectman Tavares’ sentiments that he would only support a development project as unique as that of Good News Holdings’ proposal to build a motion picture studio at the 1,000 Acres site.   He expressed support for the educational, workforce, and economic gains that he believes the studio could bring to the Town.   Residential sprawl, “big box” retail, and negative impacts to the environment were on Mr. McAlduff’s list of items that he would like to see discouraged at the site, while creative environmental uses, harmony with the character of the surrounding neighborhoods, and educational partnerships were on his list of items he would like to see encouraged.     
Selectman Machado said that he would like to see a self-sufficient, revenue-producing development at the site that will generate high-paying jobs for the community while having a minimal impact on the surrounding environment, neighborhoods, and roadways.  He expressed support for the motion picture proposal as a unique project that appears to fit his vision for the site.
Mr. Tripp noted that he would like to see 60-70% of the 1,000 Acres land preserved as open space, with buffer zones that will protect the environment and quality of life for the neighbors and town as a whole.  He expressed support for a dedicated interchange to the site but recommended that the Town pay close attention to the potential for secondary impacts of increased access to the area on traffic and additional development.  He encouraged the Town to consider a lease agreement with the end-user to maintain a level of control over the project, and he suggested that both the Town and the proponent conduct fiscal modeling on any proposals for this land before continuing to spend time and money to move forward.  
Ms. Brown reviewed and summarized the responses of the board members, noting that there was much consensus and similarity between the visions shared for the 1,000 Acres site.  Ms. Brown explained that she would compile the results of the discussion and return to the next meeting between both boards to share the report.

Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal thanked the members of the Planning Board and all those who participated in the discussion. 
On a motion by Mr. McAlduff, seconded by Mr. Tripp, the Planning Board voted unanimously to adjourn their joint meeting with the Selectmen at 10:00 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Snow & Ice Removal / Use of Salt – Selectman Malaguti noted that he, Mr. Sylvia, and Mr. Hammond would meet to discuss an apparently high concentration of salt used on the Town’s roadways during the recent snowstorms.

Letters

Update on Cardiac Defibrillators – Selectman Machado noted a letter from Superintendent Barry Haskell regarding a meeting to discuss the inclusion of training on the use of cardiac defibrillators in the schools’ Health curriculum.  Selectman Machado provided an update on the installation of defibrillators in the Town’s municipal facilities and the subsequent training sessions provided to staff on how to use the life-saving equipment.

Executive Session / Adjournment of Open Session

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after entering executive session.  He wished a happy holiday season to all and noted that Town Hall would be closed on December 24th.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, and Tavares – yes.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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